



# Is Erdoğan Holding Europe Hostage?

By Behlül Özkan May 24, 2016

In many ways, Turkey is the most important actor shaping the refugee crisis that is currently shaking Europe to its core. Accordingly, predicting the outcome of the drama requires a close study of Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan's underlying motives and goals. At present, there are nearly 3 million Syrian refugees in Turkey, which shares a 60-mile border with parts of Syria controlled by the Islamic State, or IS.1 For both the Syrian refugees and IS, Turkey is the door to the West, and President Erdoğan is the final arbiter of Turkish refugee and border security policy. The Turkish president is well aware of the power he derives from this position. An examination of his public statements and negotiating positions makes clear that Erdoğan seeks to use this leverage to compel the international community to set up safe zones in Syria and to force the European Union to widen access to Turkey while abandoning attempts to hold Turkey to EU standards on democracy and human rights.

### Erdoğan's EU leverage

In 2013, President Erdoğan's image suffered a double blow in the eyes of Europe. During the Gezi Park protests in June of that year, the government violently cracked down on millions of Turkish citizens who were protesting the increasingly overbearing rule of then-Prime Minister Erdoğan and his Justice and Development Party, or AKP.<sup>2</sup> Then, in December, Prime Minister Erdoğan, his family, close associates, and four cabinet ministers were implicated in allegations of corruption on a massive scale. The accusations centered on alleged payoffs connected to property deals and a multibillion-dollar illicit trade in gold—set up to evade the international sanctions on Iran—which were orchestrated by a dual Iranian-Turkish citizen, Reza Zarrab, and four of Erdoğan's ministers.3 Though the ministers were acquitted by a party-line vote in the Turkish parliament, Zarrab was recently arrested in the United States on charges of violating the embargo on Iran, bank fraud, and money laundering.<sup>4</sup> In short, in the span of six months, then-Prime Minister Erdoğan became personally associated with corruption and the violent repression of dissent, and Europe's leaders took care to keep him at arm's length whenever possible.<sup>5</sup>

Since Erdoğan became Turkey's first popularly elected president, however, he has had a remarkable resurgence, confirming his power and the support of voters while turning the tables on his European critics by using the refugee crisis as his primary tool. This refugee influx is the largest Europe has faced since World War II. According to the U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, or UNHCR, more than 1 million refugees have migrated from Syria to Europe since 2011, most of them by way of Turkey.<sup>6</sup> The past year has seen their numbers skyrocket, due in part to Erdoğan's strategy of using the refugees to obtain what he wants from the European Union. Recently, President Erdoğan has started to aggressively use the humanitarian catastrophe to pursue his long-standing goals of visa liberalization with Europe and the rejuvenation of Turkey's EU accession talks, which have stalled in the face of European hostility and Turkish democratic backsliding. The leaked minutes of an October 2015 meeting between President Erdoğan, President of the European Council Donald Tusk, and President of the European Commission Jean Claude Juncker demonstrated Erdoğan's hard-edged tactics: At the meeting, he threatened that if the European Union failed to meet his demands, "We can open the doors to Greece and Bulgaria anytime and we can put the refugees on buses."8

The political sensitivity of the refugee issue in Europe has made clear Erdoğan's political leverage over the European Union—a dynamic visible in his dealings with senior European leaders. In October 2015, German President Angela Merkel, leader of the European Union's most powerful country, visited Turkey just two weeks before its November parliamentary elections to begin negotiating a deal to stem the flow of refugees through Turkey to the European Union.9 It was a striking departure from recent diplomatic precedent. Normally, October sees the release of the European Union's annual progress report on Turkey's EU candidacy, which generally includes criticisms of Turkey's persistent problems with human rights, democratization, and the rule of law. This time, however, the progress report—which again contained pointed criticism of Turkey's crackdown on individual and press freedoms—was postponed for a month until after the Turkish elections, and Merkel's visit, to minimize controversy with Erdoğan and the AKP as they faced a highly sensitive and polarized election. 10

Erdoğan has pressed his advantage: Facing massive political pressure at home to stop the influx, Merkel has now met with President Erdoğan and former Prime Minister Davutoğlu no less than seven times in as many months. 11 Following a March 2016 summit between Turkey and the 28 EU member states in Brussels, negotiations about the refugees have now been incorporated into a formal agreement. According to the deal, Turkey will do more to prevent refugees from traveling to Europe via its territory and will take back all migrants and refugees who manage to cross into Europe from Turkey, beginning March 20, 2016. In return, the European Union has doubled the financial aid it promised Turkey from 3 billion to 6 billion euros, has agreed to take in more Syrian refugees from Turkey, and will move to provide visa-free travel to Turks and reopen EU accession talks. 12

But critics argue that the arrangement contravenes international treaties regarding the treatment of refugees. Turkey is not the refugees' country of origin and has called the millions of Syrians residing within its borders "guests" rather than officially granting them refugee status. Human rights groups have documented cases of refugees being mistreated and forcibly returned from Turkey to their countries of origin—including war-torn Syria—causing many, including the UNHCR, to argue that Turkey is not a "safe country" to which to return refugees from Europe. This would constitute a violation of international law, specifically the 1951 U.N. Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, to which Turkey is a signatory. Voicing these objections, the UNHCR announced that it would not be a part of the agreement reached between Ankara and Brussels and would play no role in its implementation.

But while the agreement may alleviate the short-term political pressures on the European Union, it raises important long-term questions about European values and relations with Turkey. Why, one might ask, is the European Union making concessions on its democratic principles and values? European leaders are being shortsighted by compromising their values in the face of public pressure to stop the refugee flow coming from Turkey. German Federal Minister of the Interior Thomas de Maizière, for example, said regarding the crisis, "We are not a referee regarding human rights." Can the European Union really win if it plays the game by President Erdoğan's rules? As long as 3 million refugees reside in Turkey, Erdoğan can threaten the European Union with sending more refugees to its member states whenever he wants concessions on other fronts.

## From migrant deal to safe zone?

The agreement has succeeded in reducing short-term pressure on Merkel and other European politicians and seems to have solved Europe's refugee crisis for the time being, albeit by passing it on to Turkey. But European leaders should be wary of Erdoğan's real intentions regarding Europe and Syria, which are revealed in the last clause of the agreement: "The EU and its Member States will work with Turkey in any joint endeavor to improve humanitarian conditions inside Syria, in particular in certain areas near the Turkish border which would allow for the local population and refugees to live in areas which will be more safe." <sup>17</sup>

Since 2012, in the early days of the Syrian civil war, Erdoğan's goal has been to set up a safe haven and no-fly zone in northern Syria. In his vision, the millions of Syrians who have fled the war would be resettled in this area, which would be under Turkish and Syrian rebel control. The safe area—protected from Assad's aerial assaults, in Erdoğan's vision, by a Western-enforced no-fly zone—would enhance Turkey's influence in the region. Turkey could then step up military aid to rebels in the safe haven, which would offer a base of operations safe from Assad's bombing and would pave the way for efforts to recapture Aleppo, Syria's largest city, from the regime. At present, President Erdoğan

wishes to carry out his plan with the help of the European Union, whose back is against the wall due to the refugee crisis. Erdoğan made his intentions known in a speech this past March, in which he stated, "Let us found a city in the north of Syria, a city of about 4,500 square kilometers. Let us share all the costs—everything from its infrastructure to its superstructure—with the international community." In this way, Erdoğan seeks to kill several birds with one stone: Syrian refugees in Turkey could be sent to this rebel-controlled region in northern Syria; the Turkish construction industry would be responsible for building up the region—home to 3 million people—at the cost of billions of dollars, most of which would be obtained from the international community; and finally, Turkey could expand its geopolitical influence over its southern neighbor. This scheme could be the answer to all of Erdoğan's problems.

Of course, it is a fantasy utterly divorced from the realities of the Syrian tragedy. The language in the last clause of the Turkey-EU agreement—watered down to the point of incoherence—betrays the fact that the Europeans will not be drawn into the Syrian conflict by Turkey. Any intervention, with or without the European Union, would require a U.N. resolution subject to Russia's near-certain veto. Even if Erdoğan's safe haven proposals were implemented, it would only make Syria's woes more intractable. After five years of civil war, Syria's rebels have increasingly come under the control of radical fundamentalist groups. Turkey has had no problem forging close ties to groups such as the Nusra Front, al-Qaeda's Syrian branch, which the United States, the European Union, Russia, and even Turkey define as a terrorist organization. Nor has Turkey given up its support of radical groups that give the United States and the Europeans pause. And the rebels are fragmented; just this March, for example, Turkey held a meeting in Ankara at which it sought to unite 106 Syrian anti-Assad armed groups. 20 These divided—and often radical—groups would be relied upon to protect and police any safe zone carved out in northern Syria, setting the stage for strong influence by these groups in a future Syria. This prospect, along with steps that Turkey might take to spark further European engagement in Syria, should give EU leaders pause.

The European Union should also be concerned by President Erdoğan's tendency to view himself as the representative of Muslims living in the West. In 2006, Erdoğan described the prospect of Turkey joining the European Union in particularly telling language: "The Islamic world of 1.5 billion people, or Islamic civilization, will be represented there [in Europe]." That the European Union believes it has solved the refugee crisis through its agreement with President Erdoğan further reinforces Erdoğan's tendency to see Turkey—and therefore, himself—as the leader of the Middle East, the representative of the Islamic world, and the guarantor of Muslims living in Europe. It is ironic that Turkey is itself one of the main parties contributing to the bloody conflict in Syria—and thus, by extension, to the refugee crisis to which it has led the response—having armed the Syrian rebels, with Western support, in order to overthrow Assad and, as skeptics contend, to set up an Islamist regime in Syria sympathetic to itself.

#### Conclusion

By agreeing to play by President Erdoğan's rules, the European Union has become his willing hostage. Erdoğan will continue to use the nearly 3 million refugees in Turkey as pawns to pursue his plans for Syria. And yet, should it wish to resist Erdoğan's bullying tactics, the European Union has powerful tools at its disposal. With a foreign trade volume of 128 billion euros, the European Union is Turkey's biggest trading partner. Over the past five years, 75 percent of foreign direct investment in Turkey has come from the European Union, and more than 6,000 German firms have offices in Turkey.<sup>23</sup> Instead of putting itself in the hands of an increasingly reckless and authoritarian Turkish president, the European Union should use its economic clout to steer Turkey toward democracy and motivate it to be part of an international solution that brings peace to the region.

Behlül Özkan is an assistant professor at Marmara University in Istanbul and the author of From the Abode of Islam to the Turkish Vatan: The Making of a National Homeland in Turkey.

The Voices from Turkey series is part of "Turkey in Europe and the World—A Trilateral Initiative," funded by Stiftung Mercator. The project is organized by the Center for American Progress (Washington), the Istanbul Policy Center (Istanbul), and the Istituto Affari Internazionali (Rome) and aims to outline a long-term prosperity vision for Turkey, explore its role in Europe and the trans-Atlantic relationship, assess the state of the republic and its institutions 100 after its foundation, and examine its position in the region and the world.

#### Endnotes

- 1 Jennifer Rankin, "Turkey outlines 'one for one' plan to tackle Syrian refugee crisis," The Guardian, March 7, 2016, available at http://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/mar/07/ eu-offers-another-3bn-to-turkey-at-emergency-migration-summit; Adam Entous, Gordon Lubold, Dion Nissenbaum, "U.S. Urges Turkey to Seal Border," The Wall Street Journal, November 27, 2015, available at http://www.wsj.com/ articles/u-s-urges-turkey-to-seal-syria-border-1448674401.
- 2 Hurriyet Daily News, "2.5 million people attended Gezi protests across Turkey: Interior Ministry," June 23, 2013, available at http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/25-millionpeople-attended-gezi-protests-across-turkey-interiorministry-.aspx?pageID=238&nID=49292&NewsCatID=341.
- 3 Tim Arango, "Corruption Scandal Is Edging Near Turkish Premier," The New York Times, December 25, 2013, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2013/12/26/world/europe/ turkish-cabinet-members-resign.html; Berivan Orucoglu, "Why Turkey's Mother of All Corruption Scandals Refuses to Go Away," Foreign Policy, January 6, 2015, available at http:// foreign policy.com/2015/01/06/why-turkeys-mother-of-allcorruption-scandals-refuses-to-go-away/.
- 4 Hurriyet Daily News, "Parliament acquits four ex-ministers on corruption, but vote stirs ruling AKP," January 20, 2015, available at http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/parliamentacquits-four-ex-ministers-on-corruption-but-vote-stirs-ruling-akp.aspx?pageID=238&nID=77188&NewsCatID=338; Tim Arango, "After an Indictment, Turks Give U.S. Prosecutor a Hero's Welcome Online," The New York Times, March 27, 2016, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/27/ world/europe/turkey-preet-bharara-reza-zarrab-indictment.
- 5 Mark Lowen, "Erdoğan's 'New Turkey' drifts towards isolation," BBC News, November 20, 2014, available at http:// www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-30111043.
- 6 U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, "Syria Regional Refugee Response: Europe," available at http://data.unhcr. org/syrianrefugees/asylum.php (last accessed May 2016).
- 7 Erdoğan has publicly said, "We do not have the word 'idiot' written on our foreheads. Don't think that the planes and the buses are there for nothing. We will do the necessary. ... In the past we have stopped people at the gates to Europe, in Edirne we stopped their buses. This happens once or twice, and then we'll open the gates and wish them a safe journey, that's what I said." See EurActiv.com, "Erdoğan threatens to send refugees to the EU by plane and bus," February 11, 2016, available at http://www.euractiv.com/ section/justice-home-affairs/news/erdogan-threatens-tosend-refugees-to-the-eu-by-plane-and-bus/.
- 8 Reuters, "Turkey's Erdogan threatened to flood Europe with migrants: Greek website," February 8, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-europe-migrants-euturkey-idUSKCN0VH1R0.
- 9 Mark Lowen, "Turkey EU: Merkel visit a gift to Erdogan but a little more," BBC News, October 19, 2015, available at http:// www.bbc.com/news/blogs-eu-34569620.
- 10 Paul Taylor, "Withheld EU report raps Turkey on rights, media, justice," Reuters, October 28, 2015, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-turkey-election-euidUSKCN0SM2CT20151028; Alex Barker and Stefan Wagstyl, "EU sidelines critical Turkey report as it seeks migration" deal," Financial Times, October 16, 2015, available at http:// www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/1b4044b8-7415-11e5-bdb1e6e4767162cc.html#axzz48iOaBBoE.

- 11 Milliyet, "Merkel Ankara'da resmi törenle karşılandı (Merkel welcomed in Turkey with official ceremony)," February 8, 2016, available at http://www.milliyet.com.tr/merkel-ankara-da-resmi-torenle/siyaset/detay/2191177/default.htm.
- 12 Humeyra Pamuk and Gabriela Baczynska, "EU, Turkey seal deal to return migrants, but is it legal? Or doable?" Reuters, March 20, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/ us-europe-migrants-turkey-davutoglu-id USKCN0WK0QQ.
- 13 Kerim Karakaya, "EU deal with Turkey to send back refugees already on thin ice," Al-Monitor, March 21, 2016, available at http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2016/03/ turkey-syria-european-union-refugee-deal.html.
- 14 U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, "The 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees and Its 1967 Protocol" (2011), available at http://www.unhcr.org/4ec262df9. html; Amnesty International, "Turkey: Illegal mass returns of Syrian refugees expose fatal flaws in EU-Turkey deal," April 1, 2016, available at https://www.amnesty.org/en/ latest/news/2016/04/turkey-illegal-mass-returns-of-syrianrefugees-expose-fatal-flaws-in-eu-turkey-deal/; PriyankaBoghani, "European Leaders Face Criticism For Refugee Deal With Turkey," Frontline, April 19, 2016, available at http:// www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/article/european-leadersface-criticism-for-refugee-deal-with-turkey/.
- 15 U.N. High Commissioner for Refugees, "UNHCR redefines role in Greece as EU-Turkey deal comes into effect," March 22, 2016, available at http://www.unhcr.org/56f10d049.
- 16 Zeit Online, "Wir sollten nicht Schiedsrichter beim Thema Menschenrechte sein (Should not be referee when it comes to human rights)," March 5, 2016, available at http://www. zeit.de/politik/ausland/2016-03/thomas-de-maizi-retuerkei-eu-menschenrechte-fluechtlinge-gipfel.
- 17 Reuters, "Text EU migrant deal with Turkey," March 18, 2016, available at http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-europe-migrants-eu-draft-idUKKCN0WK1TJ.
- 18 Aslı Aydıntaşbaş, "Turkey's triple disaster," European Council on Foreign Relations, February 6, 2016, available at http:// www.ecfr.eu/article/commentary\_turkeys\_triple\_disas ter5086.
- 19 Hürrivet, "Cumhurbaşkanı Erdoğan: Surive'nin kuzevine sehir kuralım (President Erdoğan: Let's build a city in northern Syria)," March 5, 2016, available at http://www.hurriyet. com.tr/cumhurbaskani-erdogan-suriyenin-kuzeyine-sehirkuralim-40063898.
- 20 Milliyet, "Armed opposition groups in Ankara," March 16, 2016, available at http://www.milliyet.com.tr/armed-opposition-groups-in-ankara-en-2210424/en.htm.
- 21 Hürriyet, "Finlandiya'nın söylemleri bizi bağlamaz (We are not bound by Finland's statements)," November 24, 2006, available at http://www.hurriyet.com.tr/finlandiyaninsoylemleri-bizi-baglamaz-5500058.
- 22 Malik Mufti, "The AK Party's Islamic Realist Political Vision: Theory and Practice," Politics and Governance 2 (2) (2014): 28-
- 23 Ebru Turhan and Günter Seufert, "German Interests and Turkey's EU Accession Process: A Holistic Perspective (Istanbul: Istanbul Policy Center, 2015), available at http:// ipc.sabanciuniv.edu/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/ EbruTurhan-German-Interests-and-Turkey%E2%80%99s-EU-Accession-Process-Report.pdf.